ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

YEARS AGO, THE LATE John Michel, a senior editor at Columbia University Press, encouraged me to develop a proposal for a book like this one. John was not only "my editor"; he was an intelligent, discerning, witty, and always encouraging friend. Sadly, I did not fully realize until after his passing the scope and value of his gifts to me over the years. I thank him for his role in the genesis of this work, and I hope I honor his memory by bringing this project to a conclusion.

Also important to the origin of this book have been the scores of doctoral students I have had the privilege of "teaching about teaching" in two different doctoral programs in social work, Smith College's School for Social Work and New York University's Silver School of Social Work. What I have learned from these experienced and successful learners who are or are aspiring to be teachers has been immeasurable. The doctoral students in these seminars provide new and useful insights every time I give the course, so I have been a learner as much as a teacher. Teaching about teaching is not easy. In addition, I know that my students are observing what I do, and I am humbled at how often I have to fall back on the motto of the hypocrite and the error prone: "Do as I say, not as I do." I thank all these students—past, present, and future—for how much they have contributed, often unwittingly, to my own teaching and the thinking that informs this book.

A few other people deserve special mention and thanks. Over the years, Dr. Starr Wood has read and commented helpfully on parts of this manuscript. When I came to New York University in late 1999, my colleagues Dr. Gary Holden and Dean Emeritus Thomas Meenaghan generously included me in their research on educational outcomes in the MSW program, a very valuable opportunity for me. Dean Suzanne England, a great supporter of the scholarship of teaching and learning, authorized a sabbatical leave for me in

x ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

2006/2007, much of which I spent working on this manuscript. Matt McGuirk, who works in information technology at the Silver School, generously helped in the final preparation of the illustration that presents the book's conceptual framework. Anonymous reviewers provided by Columbia University Press both at the prospectus stage and for the completed manuscript provided valuable feedback that has improved the final product. Now it is Lauren Dockett at Columbia University Press who has provided the patience and encouragement that enabled me to complete this long-term project. While all these people have contributed much, the flaws and limitations of this work cannot be attributed to anyone but me.

Finally, I thank my life partner and now spouse, Janice Gibeau, for her encouragement and forbearance during this long, drawn-out project. At the very least, she has endured too many hours of, as she would say, "looking at the back of my head." My gratitude for her enduring love and support is beyond measure.

TEACHING IN SOCIAL WORK

